

Understanding Current Threats to Democracy: The Limits of the Civil-Military Relations Paradigm

Rosa Brooks

Although the post-9/11 era has been marked by scholarly angst about what many view as a distinct deterioration in civil-military relations, a review of the evidence suggests that civil-military relations during this period have been complex and sometimes contradictory, rather than unidirectional. But a narrow or formalistic focus on civil-military relations obscures the risks to democracy that stem not from the military but from newer means of coercion that have been enabled by recent technological changes. Concern over civil-military relations and civilian control of the military rests on the presumption that because it possesses the tools of large-scale physical violence, the military is the primary institution capable of subverting democracy through the exercise of raw power. If this was ever true, it is no longer the case today, as recent events have demonstrated.

In the quarter-century since the Twin Towers fell, the United States has been almost continuously at war, with manifestly negative consequences for American democracy, individual rights, and the rule of law. This period has also been marked by substantial angst about what many commentators view as a distinct deterioration in civil-military relations, characterized by a range of potentially worrisome trends: a military that has grown too central to U.S. foreign policy, with military leaders gaining excessive influence relative to civilian decision-makers; increased politicization of the military; and a growing divide between the military community and civilian society – or, alternatively, a troubling militarization of civilian culture and institutions. A close examination of the evidence suggests, however, that civil-military relations in the post-9/11 period have been complex and sometimes contradictory, rather than unidirectional.

But the absence of a clear crisis in civil-military relations doesn't mean there's no cause for concern. Most scholarship on civil-military relations is animated by the presumption that the military is the sole institution in possession of the tools of mass coercion, making healthy civil-military relations uniquely important to managing coercion in a democratically accountable manner. However, the tech-

nological and social changes that have marked the post-9/11 period cast this assumption into doubt. Our global interconnectedness and increasing dependence on networked computers have created stunning new vulnerabilities, and recent decades have seen the emergence of new kinds of security threats and new means of mass coercion. These threats stem from sources that include the cyber domain, artificial intelligence, disinformation, financial market manipulation, and bio-engineered weapons, and they come not only from state actors but from nonstate organizations and super-empowered individuals. Increasingly, they have the potential to threaten international security, domestic stability, and democratic institutions, including here in the United States.

In fundamental ways, these changes challenge our ability to articulate clearly what counts as “war” and even what counts as “force.” They undermine longstanding assumptions about the unique role of the military, blur the boundaries between the military and civilian spheres, and make traditional understandings of civil-military relations and civilian control of the military less analytically useful than in the past.¹

The U.S. military still possesses fearsome destructive powers, but it no longer represents the sole or even primary coercive threat to the norms, processes, and institutions that safeguard human rights, the rule of law, and democratic accountability. Given this context, formalistic accounts of civil-military relations may increasingly obscure as much as they enlighten. With the United States now facing unprecedented authoritarian threats, it is critical that we grapple not only with challenges to democracy that stem from traditional forms of military force, but also with those challenges stemming from newer, subtler forms of mass coercion.

The rebels who fought for American independence against the British in the late eighteenth century had personal experience living under the thumb of a powerful military that suppressed colonial self-determination. The U.S. Constitution, with its complex system of checks and balances, represents a deliberate effort to break up concentrated power. Preoccupied with the need to prevent the will of the people from being supplanted by the will of the powerful, the framers gave special attention to the need to diffuse potential risks posed by the military, which they viewed as the primary potential threat to the fledgling republic. Our constitution thus divides authority over the military between the elected civilian president, who serves as commander in chief of the armed forces, and Congress, which has the power to declare war and to raise, support, and make rules governing the military. By making military commanders subordinate to an elected president and dividing authority over the military between the executive and legislative branches, the framers sought to diminish the potential internal threat a capable military might otherwise pose to the young American republic.

Today, nearly two and a half centuries later, the U.S. military possesses tools of violence unimaginable at the birth of the American republic. In addition to its two million-strong mix of trained, armed active-duty and part-time uniformed personnel, the U.S. military possesses fighter and bomber planes, submarines and aircraft carriers, tanks and unmanned aerial vehicles, and sufficient conventional ordnance and nuclear warheads to destroy the earth several times over. And today, as in 1787, scholars and policymakers remain rightly concerned with ensuring that raw power does not prevail over individual rights, self-determination, and the rule of law.² This concern lies behind the proliferation of scholarship on civil-military relations and civilian control of the military.

Commentators typically understand the term *civil-military relations* in one of two ways.³ To many, civil-military relations in the United States encompass a straightforward series of questions about the dynamics of power and control between two elite groups, one composed of national-level political leaders and the other composed of leaders of the uniformed military services.⁴ Scholars who focus on this understanding of civil-military relations examine how those two elite groups interact, cooperate, or compete.⁵ Other scholars broaden the circle of concern, viewing civil-military relations as also encompassing larger questions about the relationship between the public, the military, and the military community writ large – often understood to include veterans, military families, and Department of Defense (DOD) civilian employees – as well as questions about public attitudes toward war and the use of military force.

In a strictly formal sense, it seems simple enough to define the appropriate outer limits of questions about civil-military relations. The U.S. military consists of the Army, Marine Corps, Navy, Air Force, Coast Guard, and, most recently, the Space Force. These uniformed services are made up of a mix of enlisted personnel and commissioned officers and, all told, there are today roughly 1.3 million active-duty members of the U.S. military, along with nearly 800,000 members of the Reserve and Guard components.⁶ They are supported by an additional 680,000 civilians employed directly by DOD and the various military departments.⁷

In this narrow sense, the U.S. military is an institution with clear boundaries, and by implication, we have little difficulty in defining what we mean by “civilians” when we speak of civil-military relations. From the President of the United States to elementary school students, everyone who is neither enlisted nor commissioned in the military counts as a civilian for purposes of analyzing civil-military relations.

Most of the influential literature on civil-military relations has focused on the relationship between military and civilian leaders at the national level. Samuel P. Huntington’s *The Soldier and the State* (1957) and Morris Janowitz’s *The Professional Soldier* (1960) helped define civil-military relations as a field of scholarly concern, and like the framers of the American republic, both authors viewed civilian con-

trol of the military as a necessary democratic check on the use of the tools of mass violence.⁸

To Huntington, ensuring the integrity of civilian control over the military required maintaining a clear distinction between civilian and military spheres of authority. He famously argued that the military should be understood as a distinct profession possessed of unique expertise. Civilian leaders, he asserted, should therefore defer to military leaders on matters relating to the use of military force, allowing the military to operate in a realm largely divorced from political debates, while military leaders should defer to civilian leaders on political and strategic questions.⁹ Janowitz, in contrast, saw military decisions as inherently political, and argued that the best way to ensure democratic accountability for the use of force was to encourage blended civilian-military decision-making; if the military grew too culturally isolated from the rest of society, he warned, military policy might be ineffective in achieving national strategic goals, and the military's institutional imperatives might dangerously diverge from the needs of the society it was meant to protect and serve.¹⁰

Since these classic works were published, there has been an ongoing debate over the best framework for ensuring healthy relations between military and civilian leaders. Scholars have taken various approaches, but the concept of civilian control of the military has remained central.¹¹

Since 9/11, numerous commentators have warned of dangerous shifts and perhaps even a "crisis" in relations between military and civilian elites. Some assert that with the advent of the open-ended "war on terror," military leaders have gained an outsized role in critical national policy decisions and the military's role in foreign policy has expanded, while military leaders and the military itself have grown more politicized, threatening what many scholars view as the vital norm of military nonpartisanship. Meanwhile, the broader public oscillates between reflexive adulation of the military and a lack of knowledge and interest, raising concerns about a potentially dangerous disconnect between the military and the society it is supposed to serve. Other scholars worry that military practices and values are distorting civilian institutions such as law enforcement in ways that bode ill for transparency and individual rights, as the contributions to this volume by Azadeh N. Shahshahani and Sofía Verónica Montez and by Jacob Swanson and Mary Fainsod Katzenstein discuss.¹²

As I have argued elsewhere, "claims of civil-military crisis have been a recurring feature of American politics" since the early years of the republic.¹³ But while the post-9/11 era has ushered in numerous noteworthy changes, there is little reason to conclude that the protracted and often ill-defined wars of this period have brought about a meaningful shift in the balance of power between civilian and military leaders or threatened fundamental principles of civilian control, or otherwise clearly damaged civil-military norms. The evidence for crisis in civil-

military relations is far more equivocal – and as I will suggest, concerns about civil-military relations may be distracting us from recognizing the more urgent threats to democracy posed by newer forms of coercion.

With regard to relations between military and civilian elites, U.S. reliance on the military as a tool of national policymaking has unquestionably grown, with consequent growth in senior military engagement in high-level strategic decision-making. The military has also expanded its activities into spheres traditionally dominated by civilian government agencies. At the same time, however, civilian actors have increasingly engaged in activities once largely left to the military. What is not clear is whether increased *involvement* of military leaders in strategic decisions either reflects growing military *influence* over these decisions or undermines critical principles of civilian control.¹⁴

The Military Intervention Project at Tufts University’s Fletcher School of Diplomacy has documented more than five hundred U.S. military interventions since the nation’s independence in 1776, with nearly 20 percent of those interventions occurring in the last quarter-century, many in connection with the war on terror.¹⁵ And while large-scale U.S. combat deployments ended with the U.S. withdrawal from Afghanistan in 2021, U.S. forces today remain actively involved in numerous conflicts, particularly in Iraq, Syria, Yemen, and the Red Sea; in June 2025, the U.S. military used “bunker-buster” missiles in attacks on several Iranian nuclear sites.¹⁶

The U.S. military’s global role has expanded in other ways as well. The traditional defining quality of a military is its responsibility for the large-scale, organized use of force in service of national political ends. In the post-9/11 era, however, the U.S. military has engaged in an expanding range of activities many degrees removed from any direct threat or use of force. U.S. civilian foreign affairs agencies such as the State Department and USAID have small budgets, limited personnel, and minimal expeditionary capabilities. And as the United States has grappled with nontraditional transnational threats emanating from nonstate actors as well as more traditional threats from states, presidents from both major political parties turned to military personnel to fill the gaps that civilian agencies could not.¹⁷

The post-9/11 military has been tasked with a wide range of activities that might previously have been considered “civilian” in nature, from intelligence gathering and analysis to training and advisory missions in support of civilian foreign government entities such as police departments and foreign parliaments.¹⁸ U.S. military personnel also assist during humanitarian catastrophes, engage in defensive and offensive cyber operations, plan and carry out psychological operations, attempt to dismantle terrorist financial networks, support public health missions, assist with agricultural reform projects, and take part in hundreds of other activities that seem far away from “traditional” military actions.¹⁹

These activities are understood by the military as critical to preventing broader conflicts that might require the large-scale use of conventional force. As a legal matter, such activities usually are not construed as “armed conflicts” – war, as we put it more loosely – but they have been incorporated into military doctrine in which they are defined, variously, as military “shaping operations,” “stability operations,” “gray-zone warfare,” or “irregular warfare.”²⁰

Superficially, these developments might lead one to conclude that in the post-9/11 period, the military’s power greatly increased vis-à-vis civilian branches of government, insofar as the military has become more central to U.S. foreign policy and has expanded the scope of its activities, pushing deeper into formerly civilian spheres. But centrality, influence, and power are not the same things. If military power had increased in a general way, for instance, we might expect to see this reflected in a larger military with an ever-expanding budget. But despite temporary recruiting surges at the peak of the Afghanistan and Iraq wars, the overall size of the active-duty force has changed little in the last quarter-century, and is well down from its Cold War size.²¹ And although military spending spiked to 4.5 percent of GDP in 2009, when the United States was engaged in active ground combat in both Afghanistan and Iraq, it has declined again since; by 2024, the defense budget had dropped back to 2.7 percent of GDP.²² Military spending as a share of GDP since 9/11 has been, on average, far lower than it was for most of the twentieth century.²³

Similarly, while America’s near constant post-9/11 military interventions have, of necessity, given military leaders an increasingly prominent seat at the policy-making table, there is little evidence to suggest that this has translated into greater military *influence* over national policy. Certain pivotal interactions have been much debated: Consider President Barack Obama’s unhappiness with military leaders who were, in his view, trying to box him in on Afghanistan policy, and his eventual decision to fire General Stanley McChrystal. Or, during President Donald Trump’s first administration, consider that military leaders largely opposed Trump’s intermittent proposals to use the active-duty or National Guard troops for domestic law enforcement purposes, but military personnel were nonetheless involved in Trump administration efforts to quell the racial justice protests that roiled Washington, D.C., after George Floyd’s death in 2020.²⁴ Or consider General Mark Milley’s decision to appear, in combat uniform, alongside President Donald Trump in Lafayette Square shortly after racial justice protesters had been violently cleared out, and his subsequent public apology for his appearance, which, he noted, might have inappropriately suggested a military role in domestic politics.²⁵

Seven months later, a January 12, 2021, memorandum from all members of the Joint Chiefs of Staff declared the events of January 6, 2021 (which President Trump applauded) to be “a direct assault . . . on our Constitutional process” and noted that President Joe Biden’s upcoming inauguration was “in accordance with the Con-

stitution.”²⁶ This could be seen as a clear rebuke of claims made by the then-commander in chief, but they were made in service of military subordination to the Constitution. And after President Biden was sworn in, senior military leaders repeatedly found themselves overruled on significant policy issues, most notably with regard to the August 2021 withdrawal of U.S. forces from Afghanistan.²⁷

Since his second inauguration on January 20, 2025, President Donald Trump has gone to unprecedented lengths to assert his authority over the military’s uniformed leadership. In his first two months, President Trump fired the chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff, the commandant of the Navy, the commandant of the Coast Guard, the vice chief of the Air Force, and the Judge Advocates General for the Army, Navy, and Air Force. All were replaced by personnel deemed by the president to be more loyal to his ideological agenda. In the months since then, President Trump has removed – among others – the generals and admirals heading the National Security Agency, the Defense Intelligence Agency, the Naval Academy, the U.S. military representative to NATO, the head of the Naval Special Warfare Command, the head of the Navy Reserve, and the top uniformed lawyers for each of the military services, all of whom held general and flag officer rank.²⁸ These recent Trump administration actions mark a sharp and disturbing disjuncture with the past, and in the short term, the message is clear: displeasing the president or those close to him will bring a rapid end to even the most illustrious military career. Rather than asserting “too much” influence over policy, military leaders under Trump occupy a precarious status, reduced to implementers of policy decisions made in the White House. At the moment, the civilians are most assuredly controlling the military.

Even as military leaders have been sidelined from the decision-making process, the Trump administration has shown a striking willingness to use military personnel to advance the president’s domestic policy agenda. Both National Guard troops and Marines were deployed to Los Angeles in June 2025 to support the administration’s immigration agenda, taking on roles normally occupied by federal civilian personnel. As this essay goes to press, President Trump has deployed National Guard troops to Washington, D.C., to help address a supposed crime crisis, and has threatened to send Guard troops, and potentially active-duty forces, to other U.S. cities such as Chicago and Baltimore. The legality of these actions is hotly contested, but in terms of civil-military relations, they represent a continuation of the trend toward using military personnel to address problems that would once have been viewed as purely in the civilian domain.²⁹

It seems possible that the Trump administration’s actions will alter the civil-military balance in enduring ways, but less than a year into the second Trump administration, it is difficult to predict the long-term impact. Overall, however, looking back at the last quarter-century, the picture is a complex one, suggesting no unequivocal increase in either civilian or military power but rather a constant

jostling. The dynamics between military and civilian leaders are never static; they are constantly being renegotiated. While there have been moments when civilian leaders have been swayed by military leaders and when military leaders have pushed back against decisions or statements by civilian leaders, military push-back has remained within the confines of traditional constitutional norms, and military leaders appear to have “lost” as many battles for influence as they have won – particularly in recent months.

Adding a further layer of complexity, the rapid post-9/11 expansion of military activities into traditionally civilian spheres has been paralleled to a substantial degree by the increasing encroachment of civilian government agencies and private actors into traditional military spheres, blurring the lines between “civilian” and “military.” With the notable exception of the wars in Iraq and Afghanistan, most U.S. conflicts in the post-9/11 period have involved few conventional military units in combat roles, and have instead relied heavily on a mix of military special operations forces, paramilitary actors from civilian agencies such as the CIA, and personnel and assets provided by private military contractors (PMCs).

The CIA’s Special Operations Group undertakes raids, targeted missile strikes, direct combat actions, and other similar activities, in addition to training and fighting with foreign partner forces (traditionally a task undertaken mainly by Army Special Forces personnel). Publicly available evidence suggests the CIA has played a large role in U.S. drone strikes and cross-border raids, sometimes operating in tandem with military actors and sometimes on its own.³⁰ Executive branch decisions about whether military or civilians will be involved and which actors will lead have often been made on an ad hoc basis, frequently avoiding oversight by exploiting loopholes relating to congressional reporting requirements – a practice that has created both new forms of collaboration and new tensions between military and civilian actors, and that also poses real threats to democratic accountability.³¹

Since 9/11, the United States has also relied heavily on private military companies to carry out missions that might once have been assigned to uniformed military personnel. Private contractors provide military base and convoy security, train local personnel, staff military detention facilities, maintain weapons systems, and engage in other similar activities. In practice, their roles can be difficult to distinguish from those of uniformed military personnel. While many PMCs operate under Defense Department contracts, others are employed by civilian agencies, from the CIA to the Department of State.³² The growing role of PMCs can be seen as both expanding and diluting the power of the military. When PMCs operate under Defense Department contracts, they act as a force multiplier for the military, enabling it to further extend its operations and scope via civilian proxies. Yet when PMCs operate outside of DOD and beyond military command and control, they can dilute the military’s power.

The post-9/11 era is replete with examples of frictions between military personnel and PMCs, just as it is replete with examples of tensions between the uniformed military and civilian government paramilitary actors, such as CIA paramilitary personnel. And as with executive branch reliance on its own civilian paramilitary employees, executive branch reliance on private contractors also often has the effect of obscuring the nature and purpose of government spending and activities we might consider “military” in nature. Here, too, the growing interchangeability of military and civilian actors often allows the executive branch to evade congressional and judicial checks on the use of force.

All these developments render “civil-military relations” an increasingly imperfect proxy for understanding the relationship between the use of military force and democratic accountability, and it muddies what is meant (and what can be achieved) via “civilian control of the military.”³³ If we define the military narrowly – as the uniformed services – we risk overlooking other means through which both governmental and nongovernmental actors use physical force or the threat of force to achieve their ends. If we define the military broadly – as all actors capable of engaging in large-scale uses of physical force – terms such as *military* and *civilian* lose all specificity. And if our concerns relate to democratic accountability, it becomes less and less useful to analyze the relations between non-uniformed political leaders and the U.S. military’s uniformed leadership.

The effects of a quarter-century of war since 9/11 on the relationship between the uniformed military as a discrete institution and the broader civilian society have been similarly equivocal. Public trust in the U.S. military went up after 9/11, then declined, only to rise and then more recently decline again.³⁴ In 2024, 61 percent of Americans still said they had a “great deal” or “quite a lot” of confidence in the military, a number that remains far above the level of public confidence expressed for Congress, the presidency, the judiciary, public schools, the police, or any other government institution, as Sarah Maxey discusses in her contribution to this volume.³⁵ What’s more, a positive assessment of the military remains constant across virtually all demographic groups.³⁶

Though down from its highest levels fifteen and twenty years ago, relatively robust public trust in the military manifests in a range of ways. Before 9/11, civilian federal employees and military personnel with similar levels of experience received roughly comparable pay and benefits; since 9/11, congressional action has ensured that military personnel now receive far more generous compensation and benefits packages than their civilian counterparts.³⁷ Public largesse does not end with pay and benefits: Most Americans have become familiar with semimandatory cultural rituals of admiration for military service. Sporting events offer special tributes to the military, airlines invite military personnel to board early, chain stores offer discounts to military personnel, veterans, and families – the list goes on.³⁸ One 2018

YouGov survey found that 50 percent of Americans felt that every member of the military is a “hero,” regardless of whether they had served in combat or done anything unusually noteworthy.³⁹

These trends might well be construed as the militarization of American culture, but their impact on public opinion, policy decisions, or democratic norms is not straightforward. There is no evidence that widespread public support for the military has translated into sustained support for specific military interventions, for instance. In fact, in the last decade, most polls have reflected substantial public wariness about the use of military force and little public tolerance for extended conflicts.⁴⁰

Confusingly, during the post-9/11 period, Americans appear to have grown both more inclined to defer to the opinions of military leaders on matters relating to the use of force but are also more cynical about the military.⁴¹ They are less inclined to view it as an institution they would like to join or would recommend to their child, and less inclined to view it as an apolitical institution.⁴² Penny M. Von Eschen’s essay in this volume finds cynicism about the military and other agencies of U.S. foreign policy promoted in popular culture, including movies, television series, and video games.⁴³ A 2022 Reagan Foundation survey found that 62 percent of Americans felt military leadership was becoming more politicized, and this reduced their confidence in the military as an institution.⁴⁴ In recent years, Donald Trump and his allies have repeatedly attacked the military as a “woke” institution captured by the radical left – and while there is little basis for this critique, it appears to have reduced trust in military leaders within the Republican Party while slightly increasing it within the Democratic Party.⁴⁵

Since taking office, President Trump and his secretary of defense have given openly partisan speeches at military installations and made it clear that promotion and even job security are linked to demonstrations of political fealty. Given these developments and the high-profile dismissals of senior military leaders deemed insufficiently enthusiastic about President Trump’s agenda, the public is understandably becoming ever-more skeptical of military claims of nonpartisanship. Studies suggest that younger military personnel are more likely to be partisan than older personnel and that political activity by military personnel has increased during a period in which political engagement by civilians has decreased.⁴⁶ Increasingly, prominent retired military leaders have been visible endorsers of candidates for state and national office, and numerous veterans have run for office with campaigns suggesting their military credentials make them uniquely well-suited to opine on a wide range of foreign policy and domestic matters.⁴⁷ This is a topic that Heidi A. Urben takes up in her contribution to this volume.⁴⁸

Meanwhile, public understanding of the military remains minimal. Studies suggest that most Americans are unfamiliar with even the most basic facts about the military, such as its approximate size, budget, and organizational structure.⁴⁹

The public's lack of familiarity with the military parallels a general decline in civic knowledge among the American people, a phenomenon variously attributed to the weakening of civics education programs in schools, too much television and social media, or any of a range of social ills. Factors such as these surely play a role, but in the case of the military, the end of Vietnam-era conscription and the advent of the all-volunteer force are also likely contributing factors. During World War II, more than 12 million Americans served in the military. In 1968, the United States had 3.5 million active-duty service members. By the mid-1990s, the active-duty force had shrunk below 1.5 million, a number it has not exceeded since.⁵⁰ In 1980, 18 percent of U.S. adults were military veterans; today, that number is only 6 percent.⁵¹ As the military and veteran populations have shrunk, it's no surprise that public understanding of the military has also declined.

For much of the twentieth century, mass conscription ensured that the military was broadly representative of the nation's geographic, ethnic, racial, and partisan identities, although practices such as educational deferrals and the bar on women's participation in combat led to class and gender inequalities. The all-volunteer army, however, has become simultaneously more and less representative of the larger U.S. population. It has more women and people of color in it, and those underrepresented groups have slowly moved into leadership positions.⁵² At the same time, military service has increasingly become a hereditary occupation rather than a widely shared burden, and today's military draws heavily on the middle class; high school graduation requirements, weight-related requirements, and other criteria effectively shut out many of the poorest Americans.⁵³ Perhaps for this reason, and contrary to popular mythologies, veterans tend to do better economically than nonveterans, with higher median incomes and lower unemployment rates.⁵⁴ There remain, however, class- and race-based discrepancies among veterans, as Heidi Peltier's essay in this volume points out.⁵⁵ While women remain severely underrepresented in the military, making up fewer than 20 percent of all personnel, today's military is more racially diverse than the civilian population; people of color are overrepresented relative to population size. The military is also geographically skewed: half of all active-duty troops live in just six Southern states, and the military draws far more heavily on recruits from the South, the Southwest, and the Mountain states than from the coasts.⁵⁶

In terms of partisanship, the picture is rapidly changing: while studies during the 1970s through the mid 2000s found that enlisted personnel were less conservative than officers, some evidence suggests that officers today are beginning to tilt more liberal than enlisted personnel.⁵⁷ What's more, there is evidence of declining military respect for civilian society. Recent research suggests that the military increasingly views itself not only as a distinct and separate institution but as a morally superior one, and that military personnel have diminishing respect for their civilian leaders.⁵⁸

It is hard to draw definitive conclusions from all this about the state of civil-military relations. Since polling questions (and the presence of polling) vary over time, it's difficult to say if civilian or military attitudes since 9/11 have changed in enduring ways, or in ways that reliably translate into meaningful differences in policy or practices affecting democratic norms. Military demographics have changed, and it is possible to point to ways in which civilian life has grown more "militarized," but in these cases, too, it is not clear that this has decisively or unidirectionally affected the norms, processes, or institutions that protect individual rights, democratic accountability, or the rule of law.

Consider, for instance, concerns about the militarization of domestic law enforcement. Municipal police departments emerged in the mid-nineteenth century in the United States and were structured from their inception along paramilitary lines (with military-style uniforms, rank structures, and the like).⁵⁹ Today, military veterans and members of the National Guard and Reserves still make up a disproportionate number of sworn law enforcement officers.⁶⁰ Since the 9/11 attacks, numerous domestic law enforcement agencies have received military surplus equipment under various controversial federal programs, discussed in the essay by Shahshahani and Montez, and police departments increasingly use predictive software and surveillance technologies first deployed in the counterterrorism arena.⁶¹

The impact of these shifts is unclear. While some studies have found increased use of lethal force by agencies receiving more military surplus equipment and increased use of force by officers with military experience, others have reached conflicting conclusions; the impact of surplus military equipment on crime rates is also debated.⁶² In the United States, policing is highly decentralized and the professionalism of policing varies greatly from region to region. It is therefore not surprising that the impact of what might be seen as police "militarization" has been negative in some departments and neutral or positive in others (some studies have found, for instance, that officers who are military veterans are *less* likely to use excessive force than nonveterans).⁶³ And, of course, "the military" is not monolithic: an infantry or special operations veteran with a decade of combat experience may bring different assumptions and skills to civilian policing than a veteran whose military occupational specialty was mechanical engineering or logistics, or a veteran who never deployed. Similarly, some civilian law enforcement agencies relied on military surplus programs to acquire armored vehicles and weapons, while others used such programs to obtain office furniture.

Likewise, the adoption of artificial intelligence programs and surveillance by police departments may actually reduce the use of force by police, even as such technologies create new potential threats to civil liberties. In any case, the development and use of these technologies owe as much to civilian counterterrorism as to the military.⁶⁴

The issues highlighted above are the bread and butter of the scholarly literature on civil-military relations. But while it remains valuable to contemplate these questions and the ways in which a quarter-century of conflict may have changed civil-military relations, it is no longer clear that the inquiry tells us anything important about the health of American democracy.

When the U.S. Constitution was drafted, organized militaries, including militias and volunteer units, had outsized, near-monopolistic control over the means of large-scale coercion. The framers faced a dilemma: A capable military was seen as necessary to protect the newly independent United States from external enemies and, at times, from perceived internal threats such as the Whiskey Rebellion or Indian hostility to westward expansion. But the more capable the military, the more it also posed potential risks to the polity itself: those in control of the means of mass violence might be tempted to impose their will on the fragile republic. The framers of the U.S. Constitution viewed civilian control of the military and related checks and balances as critical to ensuring that the will of the people would prevail over the will of the powerful.⁶⁵

Most recent commentary on civil-military relations rests on similar assumptions about the military's role: it is perceived as both a vital protector of American democracy and a unique potential threat. And for most of U.S. history, the military did indeed possess unique and unparalleled destructive and coercive capabilities, making it natural for those concerned with protecting democratic norms and institutions to view civil-military relations as a critical area of inquiry.

Today, however, other actors and methods have emerged to challenge the military's former near-monopoly on the tools of mass coercion. In some cases, organized state militaries, including the U.S. military, have been challenged by non-state actors making creative, asymmetrical use of physical force; in other cases, both state and nonstate actors have successfully employed new forms of coercion that do not rely upon physical force at all.

It is beyond the scope of this essay to discuss those emerging sources and modes of large-scale coercion in detail, but consider the paradigmatic example of the 9/11 terrorist attackers: nineteen men, armed only with boxcutters, succeeded in turning commercial passenger planes into weapons that killed nearly three thousand people and jolted the global economy. Those nineteen 9/11 hijackers hailed from four different countries; they wore no uniforms and were loyal only to a small, decentralized terrorist network.

Or consider the potential threat posed by bioengineered viruses: while most experts believe the COVID-19 pandemic came about as a result of a natural crossover of the virus from animals to humans, few would dispute that both states and nonstate actors are experimenting with novel biological agents capable of causing widespread illness and death.⁶⁶ Indeed, in the era of genetic manipulation – fueled by the ready availability of open-source information, increasingly econom-

ical laboratory equipment, and AI-driven tools – U.S. intelligence agencies have warned of a growing risk of bioengineered weapons, some of which could even be tailored to specific genetic signatures.⁶⁷ Producing or deploying such “weapons” would not necessarily require a state or its military: they could be produced by nonstate organizations or even individuals. Such biological innovations have the potential to harm or compel individuals or whole populations as effectively as the conventional weapons possessed by conventional militaries.

Consider also the potentially coercive power of cyberattacks, capable of crippling electrical grids, bringing down financial markets, or selectively threatening the assets or reputations of individuals in sensitive government or non-governmental positions. Already, cyberattacks have had devastating “real-world” effects. In 2010, the Stuxnet virus caused physical damage to Iranian centrifuges. In 2017, the WannaCry ransomware attack shut down critical hospital infrastructure in the United Kingdom. In 2021, a ransomware attack on JBS Meat Processing, a Brazil-based company, shut down plants providing 20 percent of U.S. meat production for days, while a ransomware attack on Colonial Pipeline caused fuel shortages and panic-buying in much of the Eastern United States. These and similar attacks have collectively caused billions of dollars in damage, and companies have in many cases paid out millions in ransom to halt the attacks.⁶⁸

In a world grown so dependent on networked computer systems, the potential for still more devastating future cyberattacks is acute. Critically, while some of the most well-known attacks have been attributed to state-based or state-sponsored actors, others have been traced to private groups and even individuals. Cyberattacks cost attackers little, but their consequences can be as devastating as attacks on infrastructure using conventional military means.

As we enter the era of artificial intelligence, AI-fueled disinformation and deep-fakes have emerged as tools to influence, frighten, or blackmail key individuals or even entire populations.⁶⁹ Already, bots, AI-produced memes, and AI-generated false photos, video, and audio have been used to further financial fraud and sway voters and public opinion in France, Germany, and the United States. It is difficult to quantify the impact such efforts have had on election results, but it seems clear that they at least have the potential to alter electoral outcomes.⁷⁰ Here, again, neither militaries nor states have any special ability to deploy such AI-fueled tools, which are available to ordinary individuals and private organizations as well; yet with such tools, their destructive and coercive powers may rival the destructive and coercive powers historically associated with militaries. The threat or use of conventional military force can disrupt or halt elections, but if AI-generated tools wielded by individuals or organizations can achieve the same effects far more cheaply and easily, military force, and the military itself, may become almost superfluous.

Consider also the role of super-empowered individuals. Here Elon Musk is a paradigmatic example: he is the richest man in the world; he owns X, one of the

world's major social media networks; and his Starlink satellite network is relied upon by individuals, corporate actors, and numerous states around the globe. The U.S. military depends on Starlink for services ranging from internet access for deployed Navy sailors to Army command-and-control systems. This places extraordinary power in the hands of a single individual, and even before joining the Trump administration, Musk showed a willingness to use this power. In 2023, he prevented Ukrainian forces from using internet communications during a planned attack on a Russian-controlled target by declining to provide Starlink internet services in Crimea; at one point, Russian President Vladimir Putin reportedly asked Musk not to extend Starlink service over Taiwan, as a favor to the Chinese.⁷¹ Musk, a single individual, has the unilateral power to deprive powerful militaries of a vital tool. Other extraordinarily wealthy individuals, and many multinational corporations, similarly have a degree of coercive power once associated solely with states and large-scale organized armed groups.

Musk's involvement in the early months of the second Trump administration highlights another way in which new forms of coercion have emerged. When Trump took office in January 2025 and established the so-called Department of Government Efficiency (DOGE), placing Musk at the helm, Musk hand-selected and brought in a small group of computer experts from outside the U.S. government. Using their expertise and the access and authority provided by President Trump, the tiny DOGE team rapidly seized control of vital U.S. government payroll, personnel, and data systems, including those at the Office of Personnel Management (OPM), the federal government's internal human resources department, at the Treasury Department, and, ultimately, at virtually every federal agency, including the IRS, the Social Security Administration, the State Department, and the Defense Department.⁷²

Within weeks of Trump's inauguration, DOGE – via the OPM and other agencies, and assisted by artificial intelligence tools – had placed thousands of federal employees on administrative leave and reassigned scores of others, some to offices hundreds of miles away (particularly those deemed insufficiently loyal to the new president, including numerous senior career civil servants at the FBI and Department of Justice). DOGE announced planned permanent layoffs of hundreds of thousands more and froze or canceled billions of dollars in federal spending, including nearly all U.S. foreign assistance grants and grants for scientific and medical research. Programs and positions slated for elimination were identified in part through a rapid “review” that relied on artificial intelligence.

As a means of coercion, DOGE's actions were stunningly effective. Near universal reliance on networked computer systems for personnel and payments enabled DOGE to do all this almost overnight, and at least in the first months of the Trump administration, DOGE's actions brought about rapid compliance by many of the same actors and agencies who had pushed back against what they saw as un-

lawful Trump initiatives during Trump's first term. Numerous universities, non-profits, and government contractors lost access overnight to the funds necessary to pay staff, maintain equipment, and cover the rent for laboratory and office space. Meanwhile, career senior officials found their access to government buildings and computer systems cut off from one day to the next. DOGE access to IRS and Social Security records raises the specter of these systems and agencies being used to coerce private individuals through politically motivated audits or denial of benefits.

Even the U.S. military was rapidly brought to heel: thousands of DOD personnel were notified that their jobs were being eliminated, others were reassigned or fired, and DOD websites were altered to remove information about individuals, programs, and information disfavored by the new administration.⁷³ When newly appointed Trump administration officials found existing secure communications mechanisms inconvenient, they simply bypassed them, instead making use of commercial apps such as Signal.⁷⁴ Effective internal opposition was essentially eliminated – all without a shot fired.

As of this writing, numerous lawsuits against the Trump administration are pending, and by the time this essay is published, some of this may have changed. Thus far, however, the Trump administration has been largely successful in its efforts to expand executive power while silencing or eliminating effective means of internal dissent. Regardless of how courts ultimately rule and how the Trump administration responds, the facts on the ground have been permanently altered, offering a powerful object lesson in new forms of vulnerability and compulsion. In this brave new world, traditional militaries can still use physical force to pose large-scale threats to individual rights, the rule of law, and democratic accountability – but so too can a wide range of other actors, from civilian government agencies to nonstate organizations and even solitary individuals. Similarly, both military and civilian actors – and state and nonstate actors and individuals – can increasingly deploy tools that enable large-scale coercion without using physical force, instead making use of financial or reputational threats, misinformation, cyber and artificial intelligence tactics, or denial of access to communications. If military power posed unique threats to democracy in 1787, American democracy today faces an expanding array of threats from a widening range of actors.

Traditional ways of thinking about civil-military relations and civilian control of the military do not fully capture these new and emerging sources and methods of mass coercion. As a result, evaluating the impact of prolonged war on civil-military relations doesn't necessarily tell us much about the degree to which the post-9/11 era has increased the vulnerability of democratic norms and institutions. While most commentators would agree that the post-9/11 era has been one of significant democratic erosion, looking at this period through the lens of civil-military relations offers only a partial view of these changes.⁷⁵

That said, more “traditional” threats to stable and healthy civil-military relations also loom large. President Trump has made it clear that he views the U.S. military as both a weapon and a target. He has ousted senior military leaders he considers too “woke,” deployed active-duty military forces to detain and deport undocumented migrants, and used the National Guard to impose “law and order” in American cities.⁷⁶ Already, he has cast aside long-standing norms about the value of a nonpartisan military and its appropriate role within a democratic society and further blurred the lines between what can be viewed as a uniquely “military” function and what is more properly a civilian function. If President Trump follows through on his threats to use the military to suppress domestic political protest, the United States may become the latest society to illustrate that civilian control of the military is no guarantee of democracy or human rights.

Civil-military relations remain an important area of study. But as the United States enters uncharted political waters, it is vital that debates about civil-military relations not descend into empty formalism, obscuring both current security challenges and emerging threats to democratic norms. The technological and social changes of recent decades mean that healthy civil-military relations no longer suffice to protect democracy from raw power – and to understand and manage these changes, we will need to develop new analytic and political tools.

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Rosa Brooks is the Scott K. Ginsburg Professor of Law and Policy at the Georgetown University Law Center. She has served in senior positions at both the Department of Defense and the Department of State, and is the author of *How Everything Became War and the Military Became Everything: Tales from the Pentagon* (2016) and *Tangled Up in Blue: Policing the American City* (2021).

ENDNOTES

¹ See Rosa Brooks, *How Everything Became War and the Military Became Everything: Tales from the Pentagon* (Simon and Schuster, 2016). See also Carrie Lee and Max Margulies, “Rethinking Civil-Military Relations for Modern Strategy,” West Point Modern War Institute, August 14, 2023, <https://mwi.westpoint.edu/rethinking-civil-military-relations-for-modern-strategy>.

² As James Burk notes, the “important theoretical problem for [mature democracies] is how to maintain a military that sustains and protects democratic values.” James Burk, “Theories of Democratic Civil-Military Relations,” *Armed Forces & Society* 29 (1) (2002): 8. See also Richard Kohn, “An Essay on Civilian Control of the Military,” *American Diplomacy*, March 1, 1997, <https://americandiplomacy.web.unc.edu/1997/03/an-essay>

-on-civilian-control-of-the-military; Ryan Evans, "To Support and Defend: Principles of Civilian Control and Best Practices of Civil-Military Relations," War on the Rocks, September 6, 2022, <https://warontherocks.com/2022/09/to-support-and-defend-principles-of-civilian-control-and-best-practices-of-civil-military-relations>; and Congressional Research Service, "Defense Primer: Civil-Military Relations," updated June 11, 2020, <https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IF/IF11566#:~:text=In%20the%20context%20of%20a,form%20of%20tyranny%20or%20dictatorship>. See generally "The Effect of Civilian Control on Democracy," in David Kuehn and Aurel Croissant, *Routes to Reform: Civil-Military Relations and Democracy in the Third Wave* (Oxford University Press, 2023).

³ See, for example, Burk, "Theories of Democratic Civil-Military Relations," 7, noting, "The empirical domain of civil-military relations is large. It includes direct and indirect dealings that ordinary people and institutions have with the military, legislative haggling over the funding, regulation, and use of the military, and complex bargaining between civilian and military elites to define and implement national security policy. . . . Only in the loosest sense can we claim to have overarching theories of civil-military relations that explain the widely divergent patterns of conduct that occur throughout this domain under the whole range of imaginable conditions. What we have instead are limited theories that examine one aspect of the matter."

⁴ Doyle Hodges and Kori Schake, "Healthy Worry About Healthy Civil-Military Relations," talk delivered by Kori Schake and introduced by Doyle Hodges at the Clements Center Summer Seminar in History and Statecraft held in Beaver Creek, Colorado, July 2022, War on the Rocks, August 5, 2022, <https://warontherocks.com/2022/08/healthy-worry-about-healthy-civil-military-relations>. Hodges notes, "Simply, [civil-military relations] is the relationship between the military and the civilian government that it serves." See also Alexander Vindman, "Civil-Military Relations: Repairing Fractured Ties," *Democracy* 71 (2024), <https://democracyjournal.org/magazine/71/civil-military-relations-repairing-fractured-ties>; "Simply put, they are the norms governing the interaction between civilian authorities and the uniformed military."

⁵ See, for example, the writings of Samuel P. Huntington, Richard Kohn, Morris Janowitz, Douglas Bland, and Peter Feaver.

⁶ With the exception of the Coast Guard, which is situated organizationally within the U.S. Department of Homeland Security, the military is situated within the Department of Defense. But in times of war, command of the Coast Guard is transferred to the Department of the Navy within DOD.

⁷ U.S. Department of Defense, *2022 Demographics: Profile of the Military Community* (U.S. Department of Defense, 2023), <https://www.militaryonesource.mil/data-research-and-statistics/military-community-demographics/2022-demographics-profile>.

⁸ Samuel P. Huntington, *The Soldier and the State: The Theory and Politics of Civil-Military Relations* (Belknap Press, 1957); and Morris Janowitz, *The Professional Soldier: A Social and Political Portrait* (The Free Press, 1960).

⁹ Huntington, *The Soldier and the State*.

¹⁰ Janowitz, *The Professional Soldier*.

¹¹ Scholars such as Richard Kohn, Eliot Cohen, Peter Feaver, Kori Schake, Risa Brooks, Douglas Bland, Thomas Bruneau, James Burk, Ronald Krebs, and many others have sought a more nuanced approach that seeks to account for what is unique about military expertise while also ensuring that military power remains subordinate to broader soci-

etal objectives, as expressed by elected leaders operating within the U.S. constitutional framework of checks and balances. See generally Douglas L. Bland, "A Unified Theory of Civil-Military Relations," *Armed Forces & Society* 26 (1) (1999): 7–25; Risa A. Brooks, *Shaping Strategy: The Civil-Military Politics of Strategic Assessment* (Princeton University Press, 2008); Thomas C. Bruneau and Scott D. Tollefson, eds., *Who Guards the Guardians and How: Democratic Civil-Military Relations* (University of Texas Press, 2006); Burk, "Theories of Democratic Civil-Military Relations"; Eliot A. Cohen, *Supreme Command: Soldiers, Statesmen, and Leadership in Wartime* (Anchor Books, 2003); Michael Charles Desch, *Civilian Control of the Military: The Changing Security Environment* (Johns Hopkins University Press, 1999); Peter D. Feaver, *Armed Servants: Agency, Oversight, and Civil-Military Relations* (Harvard University Press, 2003); Richard H. Kohn, "How Democracies Control the Military," *Journal of Democracy* 8 (4) (1997): 140–153; Ronald R. Krebs, "In the Shadow of War: The Effects of Conflict on Liberal Democracy," *International Organization* 63 (1) (2009): 177–210; and Jim Mattis and Kori N. Schake, *Warriors and Citizens: American Views of Our Military* (Hoover Press, 2016).

¹² See, for example, Gordon Adams and Shoon Murray, eds., *Mission Creep: The Militarization of U.S. Foreign Policy* (Georgetown University Press, 2014); Risa Brooks, Jim Golby, and Heidi Urben, "Crisis of Command: America's Broken Civil-Military Relationship Imperils National Security," *Foreign Affairs* 100 (3) (2021): 64–75; Mattis and Schake, *Warriors and Citizens*; Janine Davidson, "The Contemporary Presidency: Civil-Military Friction and Presidential Decision Making: Explaining the Broken Dialogue," *Presidential Studies Quarterly* 43 (1) (2013): 129–145; and Todd Schmidt, *Silent Coup of the Guardians: The Influence of U.S. Military Elites on National Security* (University Press of Kansas, 2022). In this volume, see Azadeh Shahshahani and Sofía Verónica Montez, "Colonialism Turned Inward: Importing U.S. Militarism into Local Police Departments," *Daedalus* 154 (4) (Fall 2025): 274–294, <https://www.amacad.org/daedalus/colonialism-turned-inward-importing-us-militarism-local-police-departments>; and Jacob Swanson and Mary Fainsod Katzenstein, "From the Battlefield to Behind Bars: Rethinking the Relationship between the Military- & Prison-Industrial Complexes," *Daedalus* 154 (4) (Fall 2025): 295–311, <https://www.amacad.org/daedalus/battlefield-behind-bars-rethinking-relationship-between-military-prison-industrial-complexes>.

¹³ See Rosa Brooks, "Are U.S. Civil-Military Relations in Crisis?" *The U.S. Army War College Quarterly: Parameters* 51 (1) (2021): 7. The twentieth century saw numerous tensions between military and civilian leaders and between the military and society more generally, ranging from General Douglas MacArthur's defiance of President Harry Truman in 1951 and the military's overt hostility toward President Bill Clinton's "Don't Ask, Don't Tell" policy in the 1990s to the antidraft and antiwar protests of the 1960s and early 1970s. For some pre-9/11 discussions of "crisis," see Richard H. Kohn, "Out of Control: The Crisis in Civil-Military Relations," *The National Interest* 35 (1994): 3–17; Deborah Avant, "Conflicting Indicators of 'Crisis' in American Civil-Military Relations," *Armed Forces & Society* 24 (3) (1998): 375–387; Don M. Snider and Miranda A. Carlton-Carew, eds., *U.S. Civil-Military Relations: In Crisis or Transition?* (CSIS, 1995); Gregory D. Foster, "Confronting the Crisis in Civil-Military Relations," *Washington Quarterly* 20 (4) (1997): 15–33; and Peter D. Feaver and Richard H. Kohn, "Civil-Military Relations in the United States," *Strategic Studies Quarterly* 15 (2) (2021): 12–37.

¹⁴ It is worth noting, however, that "civilian control" is not necessarily a useful measure of the health of a democracy. As Yehuda Ben Meir puts it, "one should not make the mistake of equating democracy or individual liberty with civilian control. . . . Many totalitarian systems of government are also characterized by a high degree of civilian

- control—in some instances even much more so than in the Western democracies.” See Yehuda Ben Meir, *Civil-Military Relations in Israel* (Columbia University Press, 1995), 12.
- ¹⁵ Sidita Kushi and Monica Duffy Toft, “Introducing the Military Intervention Project: A New Dataset on U.S. Military Interventions, 1776–2019,” *Journal of Conflict Resolution* 67 (4) (2023): 752–779; Monica Duffy Toft, “America Now Solves Problems with Troops, Not Diplomats,” *The Conversation*, August 29, 2019; and Monica Duffy Toft, “Ending Our Military-First Foreign Policy,” *The American Conservative*, September 26, 2020, <https://www.theamericanconservative.com/ending-our-military-first-foreign-policy>.
- ¹⁶ Joshua Keating, “Biden and Harris Say America’s No Longer at War. Is That True?” *Vox*, September 11, 2024, <https://www.vox.com/kamala-harris/371497/harris-troops-war-zones>; and Lauren Jackman and Evan Gorelick, “America Strikes Iran,” *The New York Times*, June 22, 2025, <https://www.nytimes.com/2025/06/22/briefing/america-trump-iran-strike.html>.
- ¹⁷ As of late August 2025, the Trump administration has drastically slashed foreign assistance and diplomatic budgets and staffing, leaving the future of civilian U.S. government foreign policy–related organizations in doubt.
- ¹⁸ Office of the Director of National Intelligence, “Members of the IC [Intelligence Community],” <https://www.dni.gov/index.php/what-we-do/members-of-the-ic#:~:text=Nine%20Department%20of%20Defense%20elements,Air%20Force%2C%20and%20Space%20Force> (accessed March 31, 2025).
- ¹⁹ The second Trump administration appears likely to scale back these military activities significantly, but as of the time of writing, most remain ongoing.
- ²⁰ See generally Brooks, *How Everything Became War*.
- ²¹ Kim Parker, “6 Facts about the U.S. Military and Its Changing Demographics,” Pew Research Center, April 14, 2024, <https://www.pewresearch.org/short-reads/2017/04/13/6-facts-about-the-u-s-military-and-its-changing-demographics>.
- ²² Although in absolute dollar terms the United States spends more on the military than any other nation, spending as a percentage of GDP is probably the most useful measure for analysis of civil-military relations. Compared with other states, the United States does not even rank in the top twenty in terms of military spending as a percentage of GDP, nor in terms of the percentage of national government spending that goes to the military.
- ²³ U.S. Department of Defense, “Defense Spending as a % of Gross GDP,” March 12, 2019, <https://media.defense.gov/2019/Mar/12/2002099941/-1/-1/0/190312-D-ZZ999-001.JPG>. As points of contrast, the defense budget consumed 8.6 percent of GDP in 1968, during the Vietnam War; 11.3 percent of GDP in 1953, during the Korean War; and 43 percent of GDP in 1945, the final year of World War II. Dinah Walker, “Trends in U.S. Military Spending,” Council on Foreign Relations, August 22, 2012, <https://www.cfr.org/report/trends-us-military-spending#:~:text=In%20the%20base%20budget%2C%20the,%2447.4%20billion%20in%20FY%202015>. It should be noted that while the Trump administration has slashed civilian foreign policy–related budgets and asserted an intention of building up military capabilities, it also seems likely to reduce defense-related staffing and spending.
- ²⁴ Alex Horton, “D.C. Guard Misused Helicopters in Low-Flying Confrontation with George Floyd Protesters, Army Concludes,” *The Washington Post*, April 15, 2021, <https://www.washingtonpost.com/national-security/2021/04/15/dc-guard-helicopter-george-floyd-protest>.

- ²⁵ Helene Cooper, "Milley Apologizes for Role in Trump Photo Op: 'I Should Not Have Been There,'" June 11, 2020, *The New York Times*, <https://www.nytimes.com/2020/06/11/us/politics/trump-milley-military-protests-lafayette-square.html>.
- ²⁶ Gina Harkins, "In Unprecedented Joint Letter, Top Military Brass Denounces U.S. Capitol Riot," *Military.com*, January 12, 2021, <https://www.military.com/daily-news/2021/01/12/unprecedented-joint-letter-top-generals-denounce-us-capitol-riot.html>.
- ²⁷ Lara Seligman, "Top Generals Contradict Biden, Say They Urged Him Not to Withdraw from Afghanistan," *Politico*, September 28, 2021, <https://www.politico.com/news/2021/09/28/top-generals-afghanistan-withdrawal-congress-hearing-514491>; and Tara Kopp, "Top Former U.S. Generals Say Failures of Biden Administration in Planning Drove Chaotic Fall of Kabul," *AP News*, March 19, 2024, <https://apnews.com/article/afghanistan-kabul-milley-taliban-biden-620fd2ca8187389da38ddcf3f94666fbd>.
- ²⁸ Idrees Ali and Jonathan Landay, "In Latest Purge, Hegseth Removes Head of Pentagon Intelligence Agency, Other Senior Officials," *Reuters*, August 22, 2025, <https://www.reuters.com/world/us/latest-purge-hegseth-removes-head-pentagon-intelligence-agency-other-senior-2025-08-22>; and Phil Stewart, Idrees Ali, and Lili Bayer, "U.S. Admiral at NATO Fired in Expanding National Security Purge," *Reuters*, April 7, 2025, <https://www.reuters.com/world/us/us-admiral-nato-fired-expanding-national-security-purge-2025-04-07>.
- ²⁹ Tom Bowman, "Trump Mobilizes Marines and More National Guard Troops for Duty in LA," *NPR*, June 9, 2015, <https://www.npr.org/2025/06/09/g-s1-71640/trump-mobilizes-marines-for-duty-in-los-angeles>; and Stephen Collinson, "Trump's Ambition to Take Crime Crackdown National Will Stoke Tensions and Legal Showdowns," *CNN*, August 25, 2025, <https://www.npr.org/2025/06/09/g-s1-71640/trump-mobilizes-marines-for-duty-in-los-angeles>.
- ³⁰ See Philip Alston, "The CIA and Targeted Killings Beyond Borders," *Harvard National Security Journal* 2 (2) (2011): 283; Richard M. Pious, "White House Decisionmaking Involving Paramilitary Forces," *Journal of National Security Law & Policy* 5 (2011): 465; and Joseph T. Karam and David H. Gray, "The Impact of CIA Drone Strikes and the Shifting Paradigm of U.S. Counterterrorism Strategy," *Global Security Studies* 4 (3) (2013): 56–71.
- ³¹ John Abizaid and Rosa Brooks, *Recommendations and Report of the Task Force on U.S. Drone Policy* (The Stimson Center, 2015), <https://www.jstor.org/stable/resrep10993.13>.
- ³² Iveta Hlouchova, "Countering Terrorism in the Shadows: The Role of Private Security and Military Companies," *Security and Defence Quarterly* 31 (4) (2020): 155–169; and Zaynab Quadri, *Inherently Governmental: Private Military Contracting and U.S. Empire in the Twenty-First Century* (George Washington University, 2022).
- ³³ See, for example, Martha Minow, "Outsourcing Power: How Privatizing Military Efforts Challenges Accountability, Professionalism, and Democracy," *Boston College Law Review* 46 (5) (2005): 989–1026.
- ³⁴ Pew Research Center, "From Businesses and Banks to Colleges and Churches: Americans' Views of U.S. Institutions" (Pew Research Center, 2024), <https://www.pewresearch.org/politics/2024/02/01/from-businesses-and-banks-to-colleges-and-churches-americans-views-of-u-s-institutions>.
- ³⁵ Gallup, "Confidence in Institutions," October 16, 2024, <https://news.gallup.com/poll/1597/confidence-institutions.aspx>; and Sarah Maxey, "Public Beliefs about the Role

- of Military Force,” *Dædalus* 154 (4) (Fall 2025): 122–143, <https://www.amacad.org/daedalus/public-beliefs-about-role-military-force>
- ³⁶ Pew Research Center, “5. The U.S. Military,” in “From Businesses and Banks to Colleges and Churches.”
- ³⁷ Congressional Budget Office, “Approaches to Changing Military Compensation,” January 14, 2020, <https://www.cbo.gov/publication/55648#section1>. Indeed, enhancements to military pay and benefits have been a major DOD budget cost driver; today, 22 percent of the DOD budget goes to pay and benefits. See Peterson Foundation, “Budget Basics: National Defense,” November 18, 2024, <https://www.pgpf.org/budget-basics/budget-explainer-national-defense>.
- ³⁸ Nicholas Mercurio, “Beyond ‘Thank You’: Recommended Modalities for Meaningful Civilian-Military Discourse,” *Journal of Veterans Studies* 4 (2) (2019): 1–33.
- ³⁹ John Vandiver, “Half of Americans Surveyed Say All Servicemembers Are Heroes,” Stars and Stripes, September 27, 2018, <https://www.stripes.com/news/half-of-americans-surveyed-say-all-servicemembers-are-heroes-1.549349>.
- ⁴⁰ Government Executive, “Study Gauges Americans’ Views on Military Intervention,” September 13, 2022, <https://www.govexec.com/defense/2022/09/study-gauges-americans-views-military-intervention/377054>; Reem Nadeem, “A Look Back at How Fear and False Beliefs Bolstered U.S. Public Support for War in Iraq,” Pew Research Center, September 12, 2024, <https://www.pewresearch.org/politics/2023/03/14/a-look-back-at-how-fear-and-false-beliefs-bolstered-u-s-public-support-for-war-in-iraq>; and Frank Newport, “American Public Opinion and the Afghanistan Situation,” Gallup, February 7, 2024, <https://news.gallup.com/opinion/polling-matters/354182/american-public-opinion-afghanistan-situation.aspx>. For further discussion, see Maxey, “Public Beliefs about the Role of Military Force”; Defense Priorities, “Poll: U.S. Military Presence in Syria,” August 9, 2024, <https://www.defensepriorities.org/polls/us-military-presence-in-syria>; and Jim Lobe, “Bipartisan Majorities Want More Control for ‘the People’ on War and Arms Sales,” Responsible Statecraft, July 6, 2023, <https://responsiblestatecraft.org/2022/03/29/bipartisan-majorities-want-more-control-for-the-people-on-war-and-arms-sales>.
- ⁴¹ Ronald R. Krebs and Robert Ralston, “More Deferential but Also More Political: How Americans’ Views of the Military Have Changed Over 20 Years,” War on the Rocks, November 18, 2021, <https://warontherocks.com/2021/11/more-deferential-but-also-more-political-how-americans-views-of-the-military-have-changed-over-20-years>; and James Golby, Peter Feaver, and Kyle Dropp, “Elite Military Cues and Public Opinion about the Use of Military Force,” *Armed Forces & Society* 44 (1) (2018): 44–71, <https://scholars.duke.edu/publication/1288879>.
- ⁴² Harvard University Institute of Politics, “Survey of Young Americans’ Attitudes Toward Politics and Public Service, 28th Edition: October 30–November 9, 2015” (Harvard University Institute of Politics, 2015), https://iop.harvard.edu/sites/default/files/2022-12/151208_Harvard_IOP_Fall_2015_Topline.pdf; and Timothy Frudd, “72% of Americans Would Not Fight for Their Country, Poll Shows,” American Military News, November 13, 2023, <https://americanmilitarynews.com/2023/11/72-of-americans-would-not-fight-for-their-country-poll-shows>.
- ⁴³ Penny M. Von Eschen, “Paranoid Empire: Forever Wars in Popular Culture,” *Dædalus* 154 (4) (Fall 2025): 144–160, <https://www.amacad.org/daedalus/paranoid-empire-forever-wars-popular-culture>.

- ⁴⁴ The poll suggested varying public views on the source and nature of military politicization, however, with 50 percent of respondents expressing concern that “‘woke’ policies” were undermining military effectiveness, and 46 percent concerned about “far right or extremist” individuals in the military. Ronald Reagan Foundation, “U.S. National Survey of Defense Attitudes,” 2022, <https://www.reaganfoundation.org/cms/assets/1736490393-rndf-survey-2022-topline.pdf>. See also Aaron Stein, “Don’t Drag the Military into Politics,” *War on the Rocks*, December 15, 2022, <https://warontherocks.com/2022/12/dont-drag-the-military-into-politics>.
- ⁴⁵ Ronald R. Krebs and Robert Ralston, “Why Conservatives Turned on the U.S. Military: Right-Wing Attacks Are Eroding Trust in the Armed Forces,” *Foreign Affairs*, July 23, 2024, <https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/united-states/2021-09-28/why-conservatives-turned-us-military>. Interestingly, Ronald Krebs and Robert Ralston’s 2021 survey found a growing partisan divide over the appropriateness of military personnel publicly expressing their political views, with Republicans now expressing far less support for this than Democrats. Krebs and Ralston attribute this to increasing Republican suspicion that senior military officials do not share their policy preferences. It is too soon to say how the military-related policies of the second Trump administration will affect this trend. Krebs and Ralston, “More Deferential but Also More Political”; and Ronald Krebs, Robert Ralston, and Aaron Rapport, “No Right to Be Wrong: What Americans Think about Civil-Military Relations,” *Perspectives on Politics* 21 (2) (2023): 606–624.
- ⁴⁶ Trent J. Lythgoe, “Are the U.S. Military’s Nonpartisan Norms Eroding?” *Armed Forces & Society* 49 (2) (2023): 310–329.
- ⁴⁷ Charlie Dunlap, “Should Retired Generals and Admirals Be Organizing into Partisan Groups to Influence the Election?” *Lawfire*, October 20, 2024, <https://sites.duke.edu/lawfire/2024/10/18/should-retired-generals-and-admirals-be-organizing-into-partisan-groups-to-influence-the-election>; and Stein, “Don’t Drag the Military into Politics.”
- ⁴⁸ Heidi A. Urben, “Politicization of the Military: Causes, Consequences & Conclusions,” *Daedalus* 154 (4) (Fall 2025): 214–230, <https://www.amacad.org/daedalus/politicization-military-causes-consequences-conclusions>.
- ⁴⁹ A 2022 survey found that only 14 percent of Americans could name all branches of the military, and an earlier YouGov survey from 2014 found that when asked to estimate the size of the U.S. military, civilians were off by an average of five million. See Cohen Veterans Network, “As Americans Celebrate Veterans Day, New Survey Reveals Misunderstandings about Veterans Abound and Presents Opportunity to Bridge Civilian-Military Divide,” November 7, 2022, https://www.cohenveteransnetwork.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/11/Press-Release-Veterans-Day-2022_Final-Approved.pdf; and Kori N. Schake and James N. Mattis, *Warriors and Citizens: American Views of Our Military* (Hoover Institution Press, 2016).
- ⁵⁰ Data sourced from the Defense Manpower Data Center, Office of the Secretary of Defense, U.S. Department of Defense, “DOD Personnel, Workforce Reports & Publications,” <https://dwp.dmdc.osd.mil/dwp/app/dod-data-reports/workforce-reports> (accessed March 31, 2025).
- ⁵¹ Abigail Geiger, “The Changing Face of America’s Veteran Population,” Pew Research Center, April 14, 2024, <https://www.pewresearch.org/short-reads/2023/11/08/the-changing-face-of-americas-veteran-population>.
- ⁵² However, President Trump’s purges of the senior military have led disproportionately to the dismissal of senior women and black military leaders. See Jerry Wu, “DOD Lead-

ership Firings Spark Concern Over Support for Female Officers,” *The Military Times*, <https://www.militarytimes.com/news/your-military/2025/03/17/dod-leadership-firings-spark-concerns-over-support-for-female-officers>.

- ⁵³ Amy Schafer, “Generations of War: The Rise of the Warrior Caste and the All-Volunteer Force,” Center for a New American Security, May 8, 2017, <https://www.cnas.org/publications/reports/generations-of-war>; Thomas Novelty, “Even More Young Americans Are Unfit to Serve, a New Study Finds. Here’s Why,” *Military.com*, September 28, 2022, <https://www.military.com/daily-news/2022/09/28/new-pentagon-study-shows-77-of-young-americans-are-ineligible-military-service.html>; “Recruits to America’s Armed Forces Are Not What They Used to Be,” *The Economist*, April 18, 2020, <https://www.economist.com/united-states/2020/04/18/recruits-to-americas-armed-forces-are-not-what-they-used-to-be>; and Dave Phillips and Tim Arango, “Who Signs Up to Fight? Makeup of U.S. Recruits Shows Glaring Disparity,” *The New York Times*, January 10, 2020, <https://www.nytimes.com/2020/01/10/us/military-enlistment.html>.
- ⁵⁴ Katherine Schaeffer, “Veteran Households in U.S. Are Economically Better Off Than Those of Non-Veterans,” Pew Research Center, April 14, 2024, <https://www.pewresearch.org/short-reads/2019/12/09/veteran-households-in-u-s-are-economically-better-off-than-those-of-non-veterans/#:~:text=The%20poverty%20rate%20is%20defined,they%20had%20a%20negative%20impact>.
- ⁵⁵ Heidi Peltier, “The Relationship between Military Spending & Inequality: A Review,” *Dædalus* 154 (4) (Fall 2025): 192–213, <https://www.amacad.org/daedalus/relationship-between-military-spending-inequality-review>.
- ⁵⁶ Office of People Analytics, U.S. Department of Defense, *Population Representation in the Military Services: Fiscal Year 2021 Summary Report* (U.S. Department of Defense, 2023), https://prhome.defense.gov/Portals/52/Documents/MRA_Docs/MPP/AP/poprep/2021/PopRep_FY2021_Summary_Report_Suzanne%20Tovar.pdf?ver=c77lymulGe8D5e8fT4WXeA%3d%3d.
- ⁵⁷ This shift of officers away from the Republican Party may reflect the broader leftward shift of college-educated Americans, or the unhappiness of the officer corps with right wing criticisms of the military. Meanwhile, far right groups have aggressively sought to recruit within the enlisted ranks, as well as among veterans. See Ronald R. Krebs and Robert Ralston, “A Deferential, Partisan Public and the Future of Democratic Civil-Military Relations,” Modern War Institute, August 21, 2023, <https://mwi.westpoint.edu/a-deferential-partisan-public-and-the-future-of-democratic-civil-military-relations> (commenting that during Joe Biden’s presidency, “Democrats . . . became increasingly confident that senior military officers shared their policy preferences”). See also *The Economist*, “Military Bases Swung Hard Away from Republicans in 2020,” October 14, 2021, <https://www.economist.com/united-states/2021/10/14/military-bases-swung-hard-away-from-republicans-in-2020>; Michael A. Jensen, Elizabeth Yates, and Sheehan Kane, “Radicalization in the Ranks: An Assessment of the Scope and Nature of Criminal Extremism in the United States Military,” National Consortium for the Study of Terrorism and Responses to Terrorism (START), January 17, 2022, https://www.start.umd.edu/pubs/Radicalization%20in%20the%20Ranks_April%202022.pdf; and Bryan Bender, “The Military Has a Hate Group Problem,” *Politico*, January 11, 2021, <https://www.politico.com/news/2021/01/11/military-right-wing-extremism-457861>.
- ⁵⁸ Karin Zeitvogel, “‘Troubling New Gap’ Based on Gender, Race and Politics Growing among Military Officers, Study Warns,” *Stars and Stripes*, March 9, 2021, <https://>

www.stripes.com/theaters/us/troubling-new-gap-based-on-gender-race-and-politics-growing-among-military-officers-study-warns-1.665070; Risa Brooks and Sharal Grewal, "'Twice the Citizen': How Military Attitudes of Superiority Undermine Civilian Control in the United States," *Journal of Conflict Resolution* 66 (4–5) (2022): 623–650; and Sue Bryant, "From Citizen Soldier to Secular Saint: The Societal Implications of Military Exceptionalism," *Texas National Security Review* 4 (2) (2021): 9–24, <http://dx.doi.org/10.26153/tsw/13199>.

- ⁵⁹ It does seem clear that public support for core democratic norms has eroded. It is less clear that this shift is related to changes in civil-military relations. Rosa Brooks, "Stop Training Police Like They're Joining the Military," *The Atlantic*, June 10, 2020, <https://www.theatlantic.com/ideas/archive/2020/06/police-academies-paramilitary/612859>.
- ⁶⁰ Simone Weichselbaum and Beth Schwartzapfel, "When Warriors Put on the Badge," The Marshall Project, March 30, 2017, <https://www.themarshallproject.org/2017/03/30/when-warriors-put-on-the-badge>.
- ⁶¹ Shahshahani and Montez, "Colonialism Turned Inward."
- ⁶² See Jennifer M. Reingle Gonzalez, Stephen A. Bishopp, Katelyn K. Jetelina, et al., "Does Military Veteran Status and Deployment History Impact Officer Involved Shootings? A Case-Control Study," *Journal of Public Health* 41 (3) (2019): e245–e252, <http://doi.org/10.1093/pubmed/fdy151> (finding that officers with military backgrounds used force more often than officers without military backgrounds). But see also Allison Escobedo and Quinn Gordon, "An Exploration of Use of Force among Law Enforcement Officers with Military Service," *Journal of Criminal Justice* 93 (2024) (finding the opposite). See also John F. Hussey, "A Study of Police Officers with Military Service Backgrounds Compared to Police Officers Without Military Service: Can Military Veterans Interact and Properly Engage the Public?" (PhD diss., City University of New York, 2020) (finding that officers with military experience were less likely than officers without such experience to have civilian complaints filed against them).
- ⁶³ See, for example, Escobedo and Gordon, "An Exploration of Use of Force among Law Enforcement Officers with Military Service."
- ⁶⁴ Most were pioneered by intelligence agencies, rather than the military, though they quickly became used by both. See Will D. Heaven, "Predictive Policing Algorithms Are Racist. They Need to Be Dismantled," *MIT Technology Review*, July 17, 2020, <https://www.technologyreview.com/2020/07/17/1005396/predictive-policing-algorithms-racist-dismantled-machine-learning-bias-criminal-justice>; Josh Simons, *Algorithms for the People: Democracy in the Age of AI* (Princeton University Press, 2023); Harvey Gee, "'Bang!': ShotSpotter Gunshot Detection Technology, Predictive Policing, and Measuring Terry's Reach," *University of Michigan Journal of Law Reform* 55 (1) (2022); and Christian Enemark, "Armed Drones and Ethical Policing: Risk, Perception, and the Tele-Present Officer," *Criminal Justice Ethics* 40 (2) (2021): 124–144.
- ⁶⁵ See Brooks, "Are U.S. Civil Military Relations in Crisis?"
- ⁶⁶ Office of the Director of National Intelligence, National Intelligence Council, *Updated Assessment on COVID-19 Origins* (Office of the Director of National Intelligence, National Intelligence Council, 2021), <https://www.dni.gov/files/ODNI/documents/assessments/Declassified-Assessment-on-COVID-19-Origins.pdf>.
- ⁶⁷ Imagine, for instance, a virus that targeted only specific ethnic groups, or even specific individuals. To wreak havoc, a bioengineered "weapon" would not need to be lethal;

one that caused even temporary physical or mental incapacitation could have a powerful coercive impact. See, for example, “The National-Security Implications of Advances in Genetic Engineering,” *Strategic Comments* 30 (2) (2024), i–iii, <https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/13567888.2024.2329013>; National Center for Biotechnology Information (NCBI), *The NCBI Handbook* (National Center for Biotechnology Information, National Library of Medicine, 2002), <https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK584252>; and Tuoyu Liu, Sijie Zhou, Tao Wang, and Yue Teng, “Cyberbiosecurity: Advancements in DNA-Based Information Security,” *Biosafety and Health* 6 (4) (2024): 251–256.

⁶⁸ Symantec Threat Hunter Team, “Attacks against Critical Infrastructure: A Global Concern” (Symantic, 2021), https://symantec.broadcom.com/hubfs/Attacks-Against-Critical_Infrastructure.pdf; and Rees Machtemes, Gregory Hale, Monique Walhof, and Andrew Ginter, 2025 *OT Cyber Threat Report: Navigating the Future of OT Security* (Waterfall and ICS Strive, 2025), <https://waterfall-security.com/wp-content/uploads/2025/03/2025-OT-Cyber-Security-Threat-Report.pdf>.

⁶⁹ See Robert McCreight, “Neuro-Cognitive Warfare: Inflicting Strategic Impact via Non-Kinetic Threat,” *Small Wars Journal* 9 (2022).

⁷⁰ Xhoi Zajmi, “AI Impacted U.S. Elections More than UK, French, and EU Elections, Reports New Research,” Euractiv, November 15, 2024, <https://www.euractiv.com/section/tech/news/ai-impacted-us-elections-more-than-uk-french-and-eu-elections-reports-new-research>; and Randolph Carr and Paula Köhler, “AI-pocalypse Now? Disinformation, AI and the Super Election Year,” Munich Security Forum, February 16, 2025, <https://securityconference.org/en/publications/analyses/ai-pocalypse-disinformation-super-election-year>.

⁷¹ Konstantin Toropin, “Pentagon Silent on Elon Musk and Starlink Risks as Military Use Expands,” *Military.com*, November 15, 2024, <https://www.military.com/daily-news/2024/11/15/pentagon-silent-elon-musk-and-starlink-risks-military-use-expands.html#:~:text=The%20military%20branches%20--%20especially,with%20one%20of%20America's%20biggest>; Courtney Albom, “Reliant on Starlink, Army Eager for More SATCOM Constellation Options,” *Defense News*, August 21, 2024, <https://www.defensenews.com/space/2024/08/21/reliant-on-starlink-army-eager-for-more-satcom-constellation-options>; Tyler Shane, “Ukraine Could Never Afford to Bet on Starlink,” *Wired*, March 30, 2023, <https://www.wired.com/story/us-navy-starlink-sea2>; Edward Lucas, “Should Elon Musk Decide Who Wins Wars?” Center for European Policy Analysis, October 11, 2023, <https://cepa.org/article/should-elon-musk-decide-who-wins-wars>; Philip Cooke, “Musk Says He Refused Kyiv Request to Use Starlink for Attack on Russia,” Reuters, September 8, 2023, <https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/musk-says-he-refused-kyiv-request-use-starlink-attack-russia-2023-09-08>; and Thomas Grove, Warren P. Strobel, Aruna Viswanatha, et al., “Elon Musk’s Secret Conversations With Vladimir Putin,” *The Wall Street Journal*, October 25, 2024, <https://www.wsj.com/world/russia/musk-putin-secret-conversations-37e1c187>.

⁷² Tim Reid, “Explainer: What is Musk’s DOGE, the Secretive Unit Operation in the Public Eye,” Reuters, April 24, 2025, <https://www.reuters.com/world/us/what-is-elon-musks-doge-how-much-money-has-it-saved-us-taxpayers-2025-03-04>; Grace Eliza Goodwin, “The Federal Agencies Musk’s DOGE Has Targeted So Far,” March 27, 2025, <https://www.businessinsider.com/federal-agencies-musk-doge-targeted-list-2025-2>; and Nicole Alvarez, “How is DOGE Abusing Its Power?” Center for American Progress, March 10, 2025, <https://www.americanprogress.org/article/how-is-doge-abusing-its-power>.

- ⁷³ Anastasia Obis, “Hegseth Cuts \$580 Million in Contracts, Grants with DOGE’s Help,” Federal News Network, March 20, 2025, <https://federalnewsnetwork.com/defense-main/2025/03/hegseth-cuts-580-million-in-contracts-grants-with-doges-help/>; and Bradley Peniston, “SecDef Gives DOD Leaders Less than Two Weeks to Lay Out Cuts, Changes,” Defense One, March 29, 2025, <https://www.defenseone.com/policy/2025/03/senior-dod-leaders-have-less-two-weeks-lay-out-cuts-and-changes-secdef-says/404150>.
- ⁷⁴ Erica Green, “What to Know About the Signal Chat Leak,” *The New York Times*, March 28, 2025, <https://www.nytimes.com/article/war-plans-signal-chat-what-to-know.html>.
- ⁷⁵ See, for example, Rosa Brooks, “The Trickle-Down War,” *Yale Law & Policy Review* 32 (2) (2014).
- ⁷⁶ Li Zhou, “Trump Says He Wants to Get Rid of ‘Woke’ Generals. He Can,” Vox, November 25, 2024, <https://www.vox.com/politics/387246/trump-says-he-wants-to-get-rid-of-woke-generals-he-can>. A decade ago, Andrew A. Hill, Leonard Wong, and Stephen J. Gerras concluded in a *Dædalus* essay that “although one may still find fears of the domestic abuses of a too-powerful military in works of fiction, and in the paranoid fantasies of the political fringes, recent history has given Americans little cause for worry in this regard.” Unfortunately, they may have spoken too soon. Andrew A. Hill, Leonard Wong, and Stephen J. Gerras, “‘Self-Interest Well Understood’: The Origins & Lessons of Public Confidence in the Military,” *Dædalus* 142 (2) (Spring 2013): 49–64, <https://www.amacad.org/publication/daedalus/self-interest-well-understood-origins-lessons-public-confidence-military>.